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Standing Committee of February 26, 2013 - minutes

Meeting attendees:

· Mrs Françoise Dupuis, President of the Parliament of the Brussels-Capital Region and President of CALRE

· Mr Fernando Manzano, President of the Parliament of Extremadura and Vice-President of CALRE 

· For Finland and the "gender equality" working group: Mrs Britt Lundberg, President of the Parliament of the Aland Islands

· For Germany: Mrs Hannelore Klamm, Vice-President of the Parliament of Rhineland-Palatinate

· For Belgium: Mr Jean-Charles Luperto, President of the Parliament of the Wallonia-Brussels Federation

· For the "e-democracy" working group: Mrs Aurora Atoche Navarro, for the Parliament of Andalusia

· For Italy: Mr Eros Brega, President of the Regional Council of Umbria

· For the "subsidiarity" working group: Mr Nazario Pagano, President of the Regional Council of Abruzzo

· For the "financial federalism" working group: Mr Clodovaldo Ruffato, President of the Regional Council of Veneto

· For the "rural and urban areas" working group: Mrs Rosa Zelger Thaler, President of the Regional Council of Trentino-Alto Adige

· For the United Kingdom: Mrs Natalie Drury-Styles, for the Parliament of the National Assembly of Wales

· Mr Serge Govaert, Secretary General of CALRE.

The President opened the meeting at 2 pm. She welcomed the attendees and thanked them for attending. She also thanked the Committee of Regions for providing a meeting room on its premises.

She then paid homage to Ferdel Schröder, President of the Parliament of the German-speaking Community of Belgium who passed away a few months ago. She praised his immense professional and human qualities. His contribution to CALRE’s work will be missed by all.

1. Report of the president

The President related the special circumstances of her election. Because of work at the Brussels Parliament, she was unable to attend the General Assembly of November 29 and 30, 2012 in Merida. Mr Walter Vandenbossche, the First Vice-President of the Brussels Parliament contacted her then took the initiative of proposing Brussels’ candidacy. It was unanimously accepted.

Due to these circumstances, the President was unable to present a programme in Merida or to organise the standing committees for 2013, which was part of the reason for this meeting.

The symbolic passing of power took place in January in the Brussels Parliament with the exchange of the Makila. The President thanked Vice-President Manzano for his documentation and availability which made it possible to start the presidency under the best possible conditions.

The President indicated that she would take part in several events over the upcoming weeks in her role as CALRE President. At the end of the week, she will attend a conference organised by the Committee of the Regions in Dublin on the topics of employment and training. She will take part in a session of the Council of Europe’s Congress of Local and Regional Authorities on the topic of "regionalisation and decentralisation in Europe in a context of economic crisis" which will be held in Strasbourg on March 20, 2013. A meeting with the European Budget Commissioner is also planned for March 25, 2013 on topics to be finalised. She will, or course, report on all of these events to the Standing Committee. 

The President emphasised that it was the prospect of working with her colleagues that convinced her to accept the CALRE presidency whose success will be first and foremost a collective effort.

2. Approval of the minutes of the Standing Committee of Merida of November 28, 2012

The President provided the draft minutes of the last general assembly for information. They must be formally approved at the next general assembly.

She asked if there were any comments about the draft minutes of the last Standing Committee held in Merida.

As no comments were made, the members of the Standing Committee unanimously approved the minutes.

3. Presentation of the 2013 CALRE programme 

The presidency's programme for 2013 is attached to these minutes (Appendix 1). The President stated that the programme has several strong points including, first of all, the continuation of the work begun in previous years. Its second strong point is that it maintains the existing spirit of openness and dialogue that has been built between CALRE members.

The following topics will be covered in 2013:

CALRE will pay particular attention to the multiannual financial framework and, in particular, to the financing of regional policies. 

Regardless of the European Fiscal Compact, the regions must maintain a minimum investment capacity. The regions will be bound to assume some of the deficit reduction objectives but caution is required and the imposition of excessive austerity must be avoided.

The topic of immigration can't be neglected. It offsets population aging in certain regions but is difficult to manage in others. Debate on this issue and, at the least, regarding the free movement of workers within the European Union, is timely.

2013 is the European Year of Citizens. CALRE is eager to take part in events related to this theme. This willingness was voiced during the last general assembly. When we speak of a Europe of Regions, it's clear that we mean a democratic Europe. Proposals to this effect are, in fact, being covered by several working groups.

There are a several cooperation agreements between CALRE and European associations and institutions. It will be necessary to investigate which events can be organised jointly with these associations and institutions.

There is still a lot to do in terms of subsidiarity and, notably, with respect to the monitoring network. Mr Pagano will have an opportunity to present his working group’s programme for this topic in detail.

Mr Jean-Charles Luperto congratulated the President and thanked her for accepting the position despite the fact that there will be important elections in Belgium in 2014. Her commitment does her credit. He also thanked her on behalf of all of the Belgian assemblies he represents. Lastly, he praised the President for her detailed programme, which he subscribes to without reservations.

4. Presentation of the 2013 CALRE agenda

The President indicated that the plenary general assembly and the last meeting of the Standing Committee will be held in Brussels on October 21 and 22, 2013. She invited the members of the Standing Committee to reserve the dates in their agendas.

She suggested that the second Standing Committee be held on April 17, 2013.

Mr Brega wished the President success in her work in the name of all of the Italian regional assemblies. He also fully approves of the programme. On the other hand, April 17, 2013 might be difficult due to the commitments of the presidents of Italian regional assemblies for the election of the President of the Italian Republic. The election process will begin on April 18, 2013. He asked that the date be moved forward, if only by a day or two. 

The attendees agreed on April 15, 2013. The Veneto volunteered to hold the second Standing Committee in Venice on that date. 

The President suggested holding the third Standing Committee in Germany. Mrs Klamm will discuss this with President Guido Wolf to potentially hold the third Standing Committee in Germany on June 26, 2013.

The President reviewed the dates proposed by the working committees. The President signed up for each group. 

5. Presentation of the 2013 working group agendas

Mrs Zelger Thaler presented the main lines of the "rural and urban areas" working group.

It will be important to pay special attention to demographic decline in rural regions and to the problems this creates (aging, weakening social bonds, termination of public services).

As a result of the context, it will be necessary to ensure the vitality of rural economies. Mrs Thaler noted the European Commission’s three objectives for rural development for 2020:

· Improving competitiveness of agricultural and forestry

· Support land management and improvement of the environment

· Improving quality of life and encouraging diversification of economic activities.

The working group's activities will be based on these three major themes.

Mr Ruffato took the floor next to detail the agenda and action programme of the "financial federalism" working group. The analysis carried out in 2012 showed a slowing in the process of decentralisation of powers and resources from the centre to the periphery. This decrease in financial flows, which is also tied to the economic crisis, has led to tensions with the regions, notably with those that contribute the most to gross domestic product.

This resource transfer issue involves several regions. A study on financial federalism models must be done to identify the common characteristics of these regions.

2013 will provide an opportunity to give new operational impetus following the work done in 2012. The working group's objectives include continuing to monitor financial flows and analysing the impact on the real economy of financial decisions taken at the national level. 

The goal is to encourage Euro-Parliamentarians from CALRE member regions to take part in its work to enable it to be more effective. This would make it easier for CALRE members to take part in initiatives in which current participation is relatively limited, notably for logistical reasons. 

The working group will carry out certain activities in 2013 such as sending the working group's notes to the President of the European Parliament, updating the CALRE website and organising at least two meetings with European Parliamentarians for an exchange of opinions. 

Mr Ruffato also suggested combining the date of the first working group meeting with the second Standing Committee.

Mr Pagano would like to pursue the work begun in previous years by the "subsidiarity" working group. The latter has already completed many activities over the past years. In 2011, CALRE approved the project to coordinate competent commissions for European affairs in regional assemblies. He took over management of the working group again to ensure project completion. The different commissions must constantly deal with European law in the regional assemblies, particularly in the descending phase, when implementing European standards. Greater participation by the regional assemblies during the formation phase of European legislation is a requirement. Collaboration between the specialised commissions is needed to make the project operational. 

Joint initiatives must be encouraged between regional assemblies as part of the analysis of the principle of subsidiarity and the work done with REGPEX must be strengthened.

Mrs Navarro described the “e-democracy” working group’s programme. ITC must be used to promote citizen participation in the process of political decision-making and to improve transparency. There is currently a crisis of confidence in the population toward the institutions. Technology tools must be promoted to reduce the gap between citizens and the public authorities. A more participative form of democracy is desirable. The working group will analyse the degree to which ITC is used by the assemblies. It will study which interactive tools can be mobilised to improve trust between citizens and the institutions. It is also a matter of increasing the interest of young people in political and social issues, increasing transparency and publishing parliament’s financial accounts. The work will consist of the following:

· Comparative study on E-democracy in the CALRE member parliaments;

· Expending knowledge about the concept of the participatory democracy by fostering relationships with research groups from the universities;

· Analysis and development of innovative projects for citizen participation through e-democratic tools.

The results of this work will be presented at the general assembly in Brussels.

Mrs Britt Lundberg explained the main lines of the “equality and equal gender opportunities” working group. Its activities will be in line with the spirit of the Charter for Women, the 2010-2015 strategy passed by the European Commission and the recommendations of the European Parliament in the matter. 

Salary equality will be one of the topics dealt with. Equality is the foundation of democracy. It must be present in everyday life. Men and women must be represented equally, or with a maximum ratio of 40% - 60%, to be able to benefit fully from the skills of each person. 

It is also important to analyse to what extent decisions that initially appear to be neutral from a gender standpoint are not actually so once they are put into application. It will also be a matter of examining if equality between men and women is a real mandate or simply a political argument. Lastly, the working group will identify the best examples of family/work balance in Europe.

Miscellaneous

Cooperation agreements in progress

Vice-President Manzano first apologised for the absence of Mrs Pilar Rojo Noguera and Mrs Magarita Duran.

He then told the members of the Standing Committee that the cooperation agreement between the Committee of Regions and CALRE approved in Merida needed be to be signed. A date for signature of the document by the President will be set in the coming days. 

The President will speak to the Committee of Regions about the agreement.

Mr Manzano added that the cooperation agreement between ARFE and CALRE signed in December 2012 will be sent to the secretariat general of CALRE within a few days.

As no points other than the above were raised, the President adjourned the session at 4:15 pm.



5

